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(2) Unless otherwise required by law, 
an oral hearing under this section is 
not required to be a formal evidentiary 
hearing, although the Department will 
carefully document all significant mat-
ters discussed at the hearing. 

(3) An oral hearing is not required 
with respect to debt collection systems 
where determinations of indebtedness 
rarely involve issues of credibility or 
veracity, and the Secretary has deter-
mined that a review of the written 
record is adequate to correct prior mis-
takes. 

(4) In those cases when an oral hear-
ing is not required by this section, the 
Secretary shall accord the debtor a 
‘‘paper hearing,’’ that is, a determina-
tion of the request for reconsideration 
based upon a review of the written 
record. 

§ 30.13 Debt reporting and use of cred-
it reporting agencies. 

(a) Reporting delinquent debts. (1) The 
Secretary will report delinquent debts 
over $100 to credit bureaus or other 
automated databases. Debts arising 
under the Social Security Act are ex-
cluded from paragraph (a). 

(2) Debts owed by individuals will be 
reported to consumer reporting agen-
cies pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 552a(b)(12). 

(3) Once a debt has been referred to 
Treasury for collection, any subse-
quent reporting to or updating of a 
credit bureau or other automated data-
base may be handled by the Treasury. 

(4) Where there is reason to believe 
that a bankruptcy petition has been 
filed with respect to a debtor, the Of-
fice of the General Counsel should be 
contacted for legal advice concerning 
the impact of the Bankruptcy Code, 
particularly with respect to the appli-
cability of the automatic stay, 11 
U.S.C. 362, and the procedures for ob-
taining relief from such stay prior to 
proceeding under paragraph (a) of this 
section. 

(5) If the debtor has not received 
prior written notice under § 30.11(b), be-
fore reporting a delinquent debt under 
this section, the Secretary shall pro-
vide the debtor at least 60 days written 
notice of the amount and nature of the 
debt; that the debt is delinquent and 
the Department intends to report the 
debt to a credit bureau (including the 

specific information that will be dis-
closed); that the debtor has the right 
to dispute the accuracy and validity of 
the information being disclosed; and, if 
a previous opportunity was not pro-
vided, that the debtor may request re-
view within the Department of the debt 
or rescheduling of payment. The Sec-
retary may disclose only the individ-
ual’s name, address, and social security 
number and the nature, amount, status 
and history of the debt. 

(b) Use of credit reporting agencies. The 
Secretary may also use credit report-
ing agencies to obtain credit reports to 
evaluate the financial status of loan 
applicants, potential contractors and 
grantees; to determine a debtor’s abil-
ity to repay a debt; and to locate debt-
ors. In the case of an individual, the 
Secretary may disclose, as a routine 
use under 5 U.S.C 552a(b)(3), only the 
individual’s name, address, and Social 
Security number and the purpose for 
which the information will be used. 

§ 30.14 Contracting with private collec-
tion contractors and with entities 
that locate and recover unclaimed 
assets. 

(a) Subject to the provisions of para-
graph (b) of this section, the Secretary 
may contract with private collection 
contractors to recover delinquent 
debts, provided that: 

(1) The Secretary retains the author-
ity to resolve disputes, compromise 
debts, suspend or terminate collection 
action, and refer debts to Justice for 
litigation; 

(2) The private collection contractor 
is not allowed to offer the debtor, as an 
incentive for payment, the opportunity 
to pay the debt less the private collec-
tion contractor’s fee unless the Sec-
retary has granted such authority prior 
to the offer; 

(3) The contract provides that the 
private collection contractor is subject 
to the Privacy Act of 1974 to the extent 
specified in 5 U.S.C. 552a(m), and to ap-
plicable Federal and State laws and 
regulations pertaining to debt collec-
tion practices, including but not lim-
ited to the Fair Debt Collection Prac-
tices Act, 15 U.S.C. 1692; and 

(4) The private collection contractor 
is required to account for all amounts 
collected. 
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